Public Document Pack



HOUSING, ENVIRONMENT AND HEALTHIER COMMUNITIES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE AGENDA

Monday, 25 April 2022 at 1.30 pm in the Council Chamber - Civic Centre

From the Chief Executive, Sheena Ramsey		
ltem	Business	
1	Apologies for Absence	
2	Minutes of the last meeting (Pages 3 - 8)	
3	Impact of Brexit – on businesses large and small (Pages 9 - 20)	
	Report of the Strategic Director of Housing, Environment and Healthy Communities	
4	Update on Repairs and Maintenance Improvement Plan (Presentation)	
	Report of the Strategic Director of Housing, Environment and Healthy Communities	
5	Housing Performance and Compliance Monitoring (Pages 21 - 28)	
	Report of the Strategic Director of Housing, Environment and Healthy Communities	
6	Work Programme (Pages 29 - 34)	
	Joint report of the Chief Executive and the Strategic Director of Corporate Services and Governance	



GATESHEAD METROPOLITAN BOROUGH COUNCIL

HOUSING, ENVIRONMENT AND HEALTHY COMMUNITIES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE MEETING

Monday, 14 March 2022

PRESENT: Councillor B Clelland (Chair)

Councillor(s): T Graham, A Geddes, D Burnett, F Geddes, H Kelly, J Reay, J Green, J Turnbull, R Waugh, S Dickie,

V Anderson and P Maughan

APOLOGIES: Councillor(s): A Wheeler, H Weatherley, K Dodds,

S Hawkins and K McClurey

CPL21 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

It was noted that the first initial of Cllr J Reay had been accidentally omitted on the attendance list of the previous minutes; this is to be updated.

RESOLVED:

(i) Acknowledging the above, the minutes of the last meeting held on 31 January 2022 were agreed as a correct record.

CPL22 COVID-19 UPDATE

The Committee received a report providing an update on the support provide by the Council and its partners to local businesses, job seekers and the wider community affected by the Covid-19 pandemic.

From the report, the Committee were advised that the Council continues to provide support for businesses and the self-employed. It was also reported that by 31 December 2021 the Council had paid out over £76.6m to around 5,000 businesses and had awarded over £77m in Retail Discount rate relief.

The Committee received a summary of how the Additional Restrictions Grant (ARG) had been spent to protect local businesses, livelihoods and jobs. It was also noted that due to the rapid spread of the Omicron variant the hospitality and leisure sectors had seen increased cancellations and reduced footfall, the Committee were advised that in response to this, the Government had provided a package of measures to support such businesses.

It was reported that the Council continues to deliver individualised, person-centred employment support to all residents via the 'Working Gateshead' programme. It was highlighted that this programme provides support to residents regardless of the employment status thus filling the gap in mainstream provision where eligibility criteria can restrict access to support. An overview of the work being delivered by officers was provided; this included work from Gateshead's community hubs and at

partnership events.

The Committee also received an update on the work being done to tackle youth unemployment; support for these demographics was reported to come from schemes such as the DWP's Kickstart 'Gateway' and Wise Steps. From the report, the Committee were then provided with details in relation to the Council's emergency community support (such as emergency food provision) in addition to support for community vaccinations.

The Committee noted its concern that the provision of emergency food vouchers is due to end. The Committee agreed that some residents would still need them, particularly as the cost of living is increasing. Officers advised that the funding for this provision is to cease on 31 March 2022 but that alternative offers are being looked at via partners and the voluntary sector. The Committee were advised that residents who are struggling should seek support from Gateshead Citizens Advice.

The Committee agreed that the use of community hubs in Gateshead had been of benefit to residents, particularly those who had struggled throughout the pandemic. It was highlighted that whilst the hubs had been supported by the Council but that in the future the Council's presence will reduce and be allocated dependent on need. The Committee was also reminded that the Councillor Support Fund is currently underspent and that this funding can be accessed by Members for use in their communities via the Members Support office.

The Committee noted its thanks to officers for their support to local businesses and residents thus far.

RESOLVED:

(i) The Committee noted the update and information in the report.

CPL23 UPDATE ON MANAGEMENT OF ALLOTMENT SPACE

The Committee received a report providing an update on the work of the Council's Allotment Officer.

It was reported that the allotments officer had been employed since November 2020 with the aim of resolving a number of issues, this included the waiting list, overgrown plots and invoicing. The Committee were advised that the waiting list has been reviewed and that applicants pre-2019 have been contacted to see if their application is still current. It was also noted that there are currently 925 live waiting list applications down from 1123 since the review.

From the report, the Committee were advised that historical unlettable plots are being identified with a view to bring them back into use; it was also noted that some overgrown plots are being offered out with a rent-free period as an incentive for residents to accept.

The Committee were advised that regular monitoring of outstanding invoices in taking place and that 'notice to quit' letters had also been issued where necessary. It was highlighted that this work has contributed to reducing the number of applicants

on the waiting list for an allotment.

A discussion took place on the use of allotments for horses; it was reported that some sites had been used for horses, albeit illegally, for a number of years. It was reported that where required, the Council's legal department have been involved to resolve this.

It was highlighted that the Council's web-team have been tasked with developing an interactive map on the Council's website to provide information regarding the Council's allotments; this would include annual charges information.

The Committee questioned whether it was known if some allotment sites were being sub-let. Officers advised that where this is suspected; a visit will take place and the tenant will be asked to provide identification and proof of address.

RESOLVED:

- (i) The Committee noted the update.
- (ii) The Committee requested a further update on the work being done by the Council's Allotments Officer in 12 months.

CPL24 THE COUNCIL AND PARTNERS APPROACH TO LOCALITY WORKING

The Committee received a report seeking views on the development and progress to date of locality working.

From the report, the Committee were advised that locality working is a commitment of resources and expertise to specific places that might otherwise be centrally of universally deployed. It was highlighted that this could include place, people, property, technology and money.

For information, it was reported that locality working is not a housing or neighbourhood management initiative, the creation of mini civic centres in community locations or the evolution of existing community hubs. It was highlighted that locality working is about creating a new operating model for all council services.

It was reported that the design and configuration of roles and working principles should achieve a number of objectives outlined in the report. It was further noted that there would be a phased roll out of locality working across the borough starting in the south. The Committee were also advised that running parallel to this it is proposed that partnership work with the voluntary and health sectors continues.

The Committee acknowledged that the proposals for locality work were currently conceptual and supported the ideas outlined in the report. The Committee noted that they would look forward to seeing how locality work is benefiting residents and services in practise. The Committee were reminded that as plans progress they would be consulted.

RESOLVED:

(i) The Committee noted the update in the report.

CPL25 CLIMATE CHANGE UPDATE

The Committee received a report providing an update on the work progressing in response to the Climate Emergency declaration.

It was reported that the Council had commissioned an independent environmental audit of operations in 2020 using the Investors in the Environment methodology, it was highlighted that following the audit, the Council received a silver accreditation.

From the report, it was noted that in 2021 Sustainability Implications Assessments had been agreed at SMG which will require reports to Cabinet where negative implications for sustainability had been identified. The Committee were also advised that the Council's Ways of Working group are continuing to progress towards a policy of new ways of working to contribute to carbon reduction targets, building upon savings already made.

It was noted that the Climate Emergency team continue to work closely with the procurement team to monitor carbon emissions from the Council's supply chain. It was also highlighted that the Council had procured a new carbon monitoring tool, SmartCarbon.

From the report, the Committee were also provided with an overview of the Council's existing achievements and work to reduce carbon emissions; it was also reported that the Council, in connection with a number of food networks in Gateshead are looking to link the goals of reducing food waste and food poverty.

A discussion took place on the use of cars in the borough, it was noted that the Council and its partners will continue to encourage alternative transport methods to reduce emissions. The Committee also acknowledged that the efforts to reduce carbon emissions were a personal responsibility for individuals, with advice and guidance from the local authority.

RESOLVED:

(i) The Committee noted the progress of the work being carried out in response to the Climate Emergency.

CPL26 HOUSING PERFORMANCE UPDATE

The Committee received a report providing an update on housing performance results at the end of quarter 3.

Appended to the report for information was performance data set out against each performance indicator.

RESOLVED:

- (i) The Committee noted the report.
- (ii) The Committee agreed to receive additional performance updates at a future meeting.

CPL27 WORK PROGRAMME

The Committee received the update report on the current position with regards to the Work Programme. The Committee requested that an update on the work being done by the Council's allotments officer be added to the Work Programme for 2022/23.

RESOLVED:

(i) The Committee noted the provisional work programme for the remainder of the 2021/22 municipal year.





HOUSING, ENVIRONMENT & HEALTHIER COMMUNITIES OSC April 2022

TITLE OF REPORT: The Impact of Brexit on Businesses Large and Small

Purpose of the Report

1. To seek the views of the Housing, Environment and Healthier Communities OSC on the ongoing impact of Brexit on businesses large and small in Gateshead and the North East.

Background

- 2. Although the UK formally left the European Union (EU) on 31st January 2020, the unwinding of such a long standing, intertwined relationship is complex; the exit process is expected to continue for some time, spanning trade, regulation, investment, competitiveness, access to finance, labour, and goods. Gateshead Council is working collaboratively with local and regional partners to:
 - a. Gather intelligence, understand, and monitor the impact of these changes for businesses,
 - b. support businesses to navigate the EU Exit transition period, build business resilience to adapt successfully to a post Brexit economy, and,
 - c. continue investing in the local economy to ensure businesses, the workforce and residents thrive.

Implications, Issues and Impacts for Businesses Large and Small Changes to International Trade and Regulation

- Any Gateshead business buying or selling goods and services in EU markets will have been affected by changes to the UK's trading relationship with the EU because of Brexit.
- 4. At the end of the Brexit transition period (11pm on 31 December 2020) the UK left the Single Market, Customs Union and VAT area. A Trade and Cooperation Agreement (TCA) sets out the terms of UK trade with the EU from 1 January 2021. In effect, this means Great Britain and the EU no longer apply the same customs rules, regulatory standards, or enforcement mechanisms as before. Goods crossing the border between Great Britain and the EU are now subject to the payment of applicable trade tariffs and customs duties. Increased border checks are also necessary to ensure that imported goods meet relevant food and product safety standards, adhere to disease control measures, prevent smuggling and illicit activity, and comply with international obligations.
- 5. The Northern Ireland protocol removes the need for border controls on the island of Ireland but establishes new rules for goods moving from Great Britain into Northern Ireland. The protocol has not yet been fully implemented and there are still ongoing disagreements between the UK and the EU about how it should operate.
- 6. Ensuring the Great Britain–EU border works effectively is a huge cross-government operation, with over 37 government organisations involved in border operations or

Page 9

policy. Consequently, some traders using border crossings in different parts of Britain interact with multiple agencies to comply with the same checks.

Customs and Border Checks on Goods Entering Great Britain

- 7. Trade requirements depend on the type of goods involved, where they cross the border and who is transporting them. Traders must now comply with new policies, procedures, and paperwork, which has rendered trading in EU markets more expensive and time consuming, at least in the short to medium term, leading to increased costs for business.¹
- 8. To ease the introduction of customs and border checks, the UK government decided to phase in controls for most goods imported into Great Britain from the EU between January 2021 and July 2022. Since then, several delays to border checks have been announced:
 - a. In March 2021, government postponed the introduction of full import checks for around six months, recognising that businesses needed more time to prepare after pandemic-related disruption.
 - b. In September 2021, further delays to various border checks ensued, due to the ongoing impact of the pandemic and disruption to global supply chains. A new timetable for introducing import processes was published, with full customs controls effective from 1 January 2022. Some controls, including certificates and physical checks on agri-foods and plant imports, have been deferred until 1 July 2022.
 - c. In December 2021, government confirmed an extension to current border arrangements for imports from the island of Ireland for as long as discussions on the Northern Ireland protocol are ongoing. Effectively, the stalemate delayed new checks; due to be introduced in January 2022. This is necessary to avoid added uncertainty surrounding the movement of goods from the island of Ireland.

Customs and Border Checks on Goods Entering the EU

- 9. Conversely, the EU introduced full customs requirements for British exports to the EU on 1 January 2021. Some of these customs procedures can be streamlined to reduce the time, cost, and complexity of complying with border checks. For instance, traders (or their agents) with a strong record of complying with customs rules may be eligible for 'simplified declaration procedures', which allows them to avoid making full customs declarations at the time of import. Alternatively, they can submit a simplified frontier declaration, which is later followed up by a supplementary declaration.
- 10. Firms may also apply to be treated as an Authorised Economic Operator (AEO) an internationally recognised status demonstrating that a firm meets high customs control standards. Approved operators benefit from faster and cheaper applications to some customs processes and are less likely to have their consignments checked at the border. The Trade and Cooperation Agreement between the UK and EU includes provisions on the mutual recognition of Authorised Economic Operator (Trusted Trader schemes). While this provision may help to streamline border processes for eligible firms, many are not registered, and some are ineligible to apply meaning they cannot benefit from the scheme.

¹ NELEP analysis of North East trade and export data. Nb these statistics are only available at regional level.

Business Readiness for Customs and Border Checks

- 11. Business readiness for ongoing changes and the increased burden of obeying two separate customs regimes have aroused concern. Firms trading between Great Britain and the EU are adjusting to the introduction of EU border controls, with many facing disruption and delays, at least initially. Many businesses welcomed government's decision in March 2021 to further delay the introduction of full controls on the British side of the border, allowing them more time to prepare. Others were disappointed, having invested time and energy in meeting the original deadlines.
- 12. Delays announced in September 2021 evoked a mixed reaction. Some welcomed the additional lead in time given persistent supply chain disruption, while others felt let down after investing in preparation.
- 13. The full impact of the latest changes introduced in January 2022 has yet to be felt. Government has acknowledged an element of trade disruption as businesses adapt to new rules. Trade and export data suggests that some firms are trading differently due to a range of factors, however the costs and complexity associated with new post Brexit trade rules and Covid have precipitated movement and affected levels of international trade.
- 14. Regional analysis of the latest available trade and export data² shows that North East exports fell for the third quarter in a row in 2021 and all UK regions saw a decline in Q3 of 2021. North East exports to the EU rose marginally in the most recent quarter but exports to non-EU markets fell and this decline was marked. The North East is only one of three regions to see a rise in EU exports in the most recent quarter, however goods exports are 11% lower (£875M) than two years ago, while exports to non-EU markets have remained at similar levels (£7m increase). The decline in goods exports to the EU is primarily due to falling exports of road vehicles, which were severely affected by Covid and component shortages over the last two years (-36%).
- 15. The EU accounts for a larger share of North East service exports, 47% compared to 39% for England excluding London. North East service exports to the EU declined 18% in 2019, falling only 3% to non-EU markets. Similarly, the Northern Powerhouse and England (excluding London) saw falls in service exports to the EU between 2018 and 2019. Finance and insurance exports decreased by £224m and admin support by £108m.

How will border controls Change over time?

16. In December 2020, the government published its UK border strategy for 2025, which sets out a route map towards reducing border delays by improving cross-government cooperation, facilitating data sharing, and increasing automation. Last summer, it was confirmed that the much-delayed transition to a new customs system will take place by 30 September 2022 with all export declarations to follow by 31 March 2023.

How are local businesses coping with these changes?

17. Importers and exporters from large multi-nationals to SMEs and self-employed individuals are modifying business models and operating procedures to comply with customs and regulatory changes arising from Brexit.

Page 11

² NELEP analysis of North East trade and export data. Nb these statistics are only available at regional level.

- 18. In addition to Business Gateshead, regional organisations such as the North East Local Enterprise Partnership (NELEP) Business Growth Hub, North East Chamber of Commerce (NECC), Make UK, Federation of Small Business (FSB), National Farmers Union (NFU) and industry sector bodies continue providing information, advice and guidance to local businesses trading in EU markets.
- 19. Feedback from local business organisations is consistent with national trends; companies are frustrated yet determined to navigate trade disruption, but smaller businesses with fewer resources are finding amended import and export procedures challenging to implement. Some are exploring opportunities to trade outside EU markets because compliance costs disproportionately impact SMEs.
- 20. Business groups are reporting confusion regarding full declarations on imports and Rules of Origin changes necessary to access zero tariffs, although gueries have tailed off in recent weeks as businesses have adapted to the new regime. Many have remarked on the seemingly interminable process of change and investment required to simply maintain their existing market position.
- 21. For some businesses, the additional cost of change to access zero tariffs negates the benefits of doing so. This assertion is supported by analysis undertaken by the University of Sussex UK Trade Policy Observatory³. Estimates suggest that the UK-EU Trade Cooperation Agreement has reduced UK exports to the EU by 15% and imports by 32%. On average, over the first quarter of 2021, the UK paid between €2.5-3.5 billion in tariffs on exports to the EU.

What is local business research and intelligence telling us?

- 22. Chiefly, businesses are concerned about the rising price of energy, raw materials, goods, and labour. An element of inflationary pressure is attributable to the increased cost of trade with the EU following Brexit, however there are other significant global factors at play.
- 23. Intelligence gathered by Business Gateshead's Strategic Account Management (SAM) function corroborates business disquiet about rising prices. Last summer, a Gateshead based packaging manufacture reported a 70% increase in the cost of polymer and other raw materials. Wider supply chain issues included increased delivery lead-in times due to EU labour shortages in the logistics sector.
- 24. In March 2022, a Team Valley manufacturer reported a 10% increase in the price of steel imported from Europe. Similarly, an international manufacturer of filtration, gas and bio-sciences components commented that the cost of raw materials and commodities had increased significantly with one European supplier adding a 12% surcharge following three cumulative price hikes in 2021. Furthermore, a paint manufacturer hired specialist consultants to advise on paperwork and regulatory compliance associated with the export of aerosol products to EU markets.
- 25. In some instances, initial disruption following the introduction of customs and border checks has been transitory. A manufacturing exporter confirmed that operations have now largely returned to normal except for a 20% increase in transport costs. The business is forecasting increases in line with inflation, which is expected to continue climbing in the short to medium term.

³ Post-Brexit UK Trade in Goods briefing paper: https://blogs.sussex.ac.uk/uktpo/publications/post-brexit- uk-trade-in-goods/ Page 12

- 26. A ceiling tile manufacturer cited a noticeable decline in available labour because of EU Exit. The company is bolstering its local supply chain in the UK to avoid importing commodities, but it is understood competitors are experiencing delays importing materials.
- 27. Food producers are also reporting recruitment and workforce capacity issues and problems with logistics due to a lack of European labour.
- 28. NewcastleGateshead Initiative (NGI) carried out two local business surveys for the council in February and June 2021. Shortly after the TCA introduced new customs and border checks, over half of Gateshead businesses surveyed said they expected importing to stay the same or get much harder, resulting in tougher trading conditions for some. Both Covid and Brexit were impacting on exporters with half of the respondents expecting export conditions to stay the same or get worse.
- 29. For those planning to access EU markets, most businesses felt they were fully or somewhat prepared for the UK leaving the Single Market and Customs Union and planned to use more UK or non-EU suppliers to mitigate potential supply chain disruption.
- 30. Businesses highlighted fluctuating or increased prices for goods bought, with this trend predicted to continue. In February 2021, only a small number had raised the price of products sold in response to this trend, indicating cost increases had been absorbed in the short-term.
- 31.By June 2021 however, the position had changed, signifying inflationary pressures transmitting to customers. More than 200 businesses completed the latest survey, and of these, 75% were local SMEs, the majority of whom (80%) considered Gateshead their main HQ. For 65% of respondents, the price of materials, goods and services purchased had increased more than normal. A growing proportion (32%) planned to raise the price of goods and services sold in the following quarter to counteract increased costs.

Business Reaction to New Free Trade Agreements (FTAs)

- 32. Government continues to negotiate Free Trade Agreements (FTAs) globally to replace former deals secured through the UK's membership of the EU. Business feedback is varied.
- 33. Earth moving equipment manufacturer Komatsu UK announced plans to create over 80 new jobs including 10 new apprenticeship roles to service a range of new orders received from domestic and European markets.
- 34. A couple of larger Gateshead employers have carried out a worldwide review of sites, capabilities, and ease of trade with Europe following EU Exit. While the borough has not necessarily lost manufacturers because of EU Exit, the attractiveness of the UK as a business location is weighing on investment decisions where the primary market is Europe. For example, one manufacturer in the bioscience sector has established a European distribution centre in Germany with 80% of goods being shipped there for onward distribution throughout Europe, North America, and Asia Pacific. Consequently, levering additional foreign direct investment from manufacturers operating in EU markets is likely to be more

⁴ Surveys commissioned by Gateshead Council. Results available on request.

challenging, particularly if government prioritises trade incentives in non-EU markets, which currently account for a smaller share of North East exports.

North East Trade and Export Strategy

- 35. In response to EU Exit, NELEP, in partnership with the Department for International Trade (DIT) and NECC have developed a trade and export strategy to support businesses across the region to:
 - a. Counteract the impact of EU exit on established trading relationships
 - b. Build on existing export strengths
 - c. Develop new export capabilities
 - d. Diversify into new global markets in sectors and countries with long-term growth potential
- 36. Approximately 4,500 businesses in the North East region (North East LEP and Tees Valley Combined Authority areas) currently export goods and services. In 2018, the North East exported £13 billion in goods and a further £7 billion in services. More than 168,000 jobs in the region depend on this activity.⁵
- 37. A report published by NELEP shows that businesses engaged in exporting tend to pay their employees 7% more than the national median wage, which is higher than regional and local rates. They are also 21% more productive compared to the UK average. Growing the number, spread and value of goods exported in international markets post Brexit is crucial to sustaining good jobs, growing businesses, and promoting a resilient, thriving local economy.

Migration and Labour Availability

- 38. Although numbers are relatively small compared to other UK places, in recent years, international migration has played an important role in reversing the effects of local population ageing and decline by increasing the proportion of younger working age people available for employment in Gateshead, which is crucial for the borough to thrive. EU free movement facilitated this trend, enabling EU residents and families to live and work in Gateshead, helping to grow the local economy and sustain public services while employers benefited from recruiting a skilled labour force. The UK's departure from the EU triggered an end to the free movement of people between EU Member States, raising two concerns for the borough:
 - a. Would existing EU residents and families carry on living and working in Gateshead?
 - b. Post Brexit, how would the area continue to replenish and grow the labour supply, particularly in sectors of the economy with skills shortages and hard to fill vacancies?
- 39. At the time of EU Exit, the effects of an end to free movement were unknown. Several stakeholders feared a reversal of recent population gains and increased difficulty attracting and retaining workforce talent, thereby eroding the area's competitiveness longer-term. Gradually, more data has become available, giving a better insight to these issues.

Accessed: 05/04/21

Page 14

⁵ https://www.northeastlep.co.uk/updates/north-east-lep-publishes-new-regional-trade-and-export-report/

EU Settlement Scheme

40. Statistical analysis by NELEP illustrates the contribution of EU nationals to recent population and economic growth in Gateshead. By December 2021, the Home Office had received 7,160 applications to the UK's EU Settlement Scheme. This accounted for 14% of applications within the North East LEP area. Gateshead saw the third highest number of applications after Newcastle upon Tyne 22,680 and County Durham 8,090. The two most common nationalities amongst applicants in the borough were Polish (25%) and Romanian (15%). A fifth (20%) of applicants were aged under 18 and 78% aged 18 to 64. Only 2% were aged 65+ (6,840). The data shows that 96% of applications had been resolved by December 2021; 56% had been granted settled status and a further 39% pre-settled status, suggesting that EU nationals of working age wish to continue residing in the borough.

Post Brexit Points-based Immigration System

41. Following EU Exit, the government replaced free movement with a points-based immigration system. There are signs this is changing patterns of migrant employment to meet skills shortages. However, lower paid sectors are still reliant on an international workforce to recruit into hard to fill vacancies.

Employment of Migrants by Nationality and Industry

42. New data released by government has allowed for regional analysis of migrant employees for the first time. The period covered includes the UK's exit from the EU and the COVID-19 pandemic. Although the region employs a much smaller proportion of non-UK nationals compared to the national average, some sectors depend heavily on migrant workers to overcome labour shortages and meet skills needs. Data shows that a large proportion of EU nationals are still employed in manufacturing across the region. Non-EU nationals are disproportionately concentrated in accommodation, food, health, and social care. A fall in UK nationals working in retail has coincided with an increase in the employment of non-UK nationals.

Latest Picture

- 43. In June 2021, a total of 27,500 North East employments were for EU nationals and 37,600 non-EU nationals. These figures were 3,500 and 12,300 higher than five years earlier, representing 2.4% and 3.3% of all payrolled employments respectively.
- 44. Comparatively, the proportion of payrolled employments for non-UK nationals in England was almost three times that of the North East. Even with the exclusion of London, the national percentage was more than twice as large.
- 45. Across England, there were more employments for EU nationals than non-EU nationals, but this was not the case in the North East. In England, the proportion of payrolled employments for EU nationals had decreased in the two years to June 2021 while remaining unchanged regionally.

Industries Employing Non-UK nationals in the North East

46. Non-UK national employments in the North East are most likely to be in health and social work, accommodation and food services or administrative and support services. However, EU nationals are more likely to be employed in manufacturing.

Page 15

⁶ Analysis of EU Settlement Scheme data produced by NELEP on behalf of Gateshead Council ⁷ On 1st March 2022, HMRC released experimental data that provides information about the number of migrants on employer payrolls, broken down by nationality and industry group in UK regions. The number of payrolled employments is larger than the number of payrolled employees because some migrants have multiple jobs

47. The industry groups in the North East most reliant on non-UK national employments are accommodation and food services and administrative and support services. Respectively, 12.1% and 9.7% of employments were of non-UK nationals. Other activities include personal services such as hairdressing and membership services.

Post Referendum Changes in North East Payrolled Employments

- 48. In the five years to June 2021, the largest paid employment growth regionally occurred in health and social work, as well as administrative and support services. This is also the case for the employment of non-UK nationals.
- 49. Retail and wholesale, and transportation and storage also saw large net growth in the employment of non-UK nationals, particularly EU nationals. During these five years, no industry experienced a noticeable decrease in employments for either of the non-UK national groups, but this was a result of growth during the first three years of the period.
- 50. Between June 2019 and June 2021, employments for EU nationals decreased in the North East in six of the industry groups, most notably in accommodation and food services and in manufacturing. In these two years, employments for non-EU nationals increased markedly in health and social work and in administrative and support services, the two sectors with the largest total increases.

Local Businesses Impacted by Labour and Skills Shortages

- 51. Last year, more than half of Gateshead businesses surveyed by NGI across multiple industry sectors had sufficient access to labour, however a third struggled, with the majority believing the situation would remain unchanged.
- 52. Recently, the North East EU Exit Implementation Group and Association of Adult Directors of Social Care (ADASS) successfully lobbied the Migration Advisory Committee (MAC) to include social care roles on the Shortage Occupation List (SOL). This means that social care providers in Gateshead can now recruit non-UK nationals to fill staff vacancies, which should help to alleviate short-term workforce pressures in the care sector.

Investment and Access to Finance

- 53.UK membership of the EU enabled Gateshead and the North East to benefit significantly from EU funding known as European Structural Investment Funds (ESIF) European Regional Development Funds (ERDF), European Social Fund (ESF), and Rural Development Programme (RDP) monies.
- 54. Under existing programmes, money is allocated to UK nations and regions according to relative need, which reflects levels of deprivation and economic disparities within and between different countries. The North East has traditionally attracted a large share £430m over a seven-year period (2014-20) and local authorities in the North East have a common approach regarding how this investment is spent. Funding is used to match fund strategic projects considered vital to improving the area's economic prospects, business growth and quality of life for local communities.
- 55.EU Structural Funds (ESIF) remain the largest single source of local economic development funding in the UK, including business support, enterprise promotion, and green economy schemes and incentives. Due to expire in June 2023, the current programme will only fund existing rather than new activity.

56. Normally at the end of an EU funding cycle, new money comes on stream to begin making plans and setting future financial commitments, but this is not yet available under UK successor funds. A slow start could see local funding gaps emerging for business support in 2022-23 including advice, grants, low-carbon solutions, trade, and investment promotion. English regions are heavily reliant on ERDF to fund this type of provision, which will halt without replacement funding. Effective prioritisation will be vital as the future UK Shared Prosperity Fund (UKSPF) is much smaller than the funds it replaces, and expectations are broader.

The UK Shared Prosperity Fund (UKSPF) and Levelling Up Fund (LUF)

- 57. The UKSPF and Levelling Up Fund (LUF) will supersede EU funding. Essentially, Government has replicated elements of EU investment in regional and local economies, but with some notable key differences. What we know so far:
 - a. The aim of the Fund is to help create opportunity for people and places across the UK and deliver commitments set out in the Levelling Up White Paper.
 - b. A portion of the Fund will target places most in need. Ex-industrial areas, deprived towns and rural and coastal communities are specifically mentioned.
 - c. In these places the government will prioritise investment in communities and place, local business, and people.
 - d. The physical infrastructure element of EU funding is replaced by a separate 'Levelling Up' Fund to split capital and revenue spending.
 - e. Places receiving funding will be asked to agree specific outcomes and investment proposals to be approved by government.
 - f. Further guidance is awaited from government explaining how the new fund will operate.

What are the key issues?

- 58. Overall value of the fund: Government has stated that the overall value of the national pot will rise to £1.5 billion a year by 2024-25 and annually match the size of EU Funds in each nation⁸, but how they are distributed is key. Government retains discretion to allocate regional funding differently, paving the way for investment in affluent areas alongside less well-off places. The initial tranche is much smaller than the funds it replaces. There is also uncertainty concerning the future of existing business support initiatives not funded through ESIF.
- 59. Shorter funding cycle: Gateshead and the North East have called for a multi-year funding allocation. A long-term funding settlement that transcends national government spending cycles is necessary for strategic economic development. Physical regeneration schemes, business and employment support need to be delivered at scale over several years to deliver a transformational impact and positive outcomes for local communities.
- 60.EU funding to the regions operated on a seven-year cycle. This was widely valued because it allowed for the proper planning and implementation of major regeneration projects and programmes that require consistent, stable, long-term investment over several years. Regardless of national policy measures, budgets or Spending Reviews, local authorities and partners could plan with a degree of certainty, knowing that EU funding would be available to finance local business support schemes.

Accessed: 08/04/21

Page 17

⁸ https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/autumn-budget-and-spending-review-2021-documents/autumn-budget-and-spending-review-2021-html#annex-a-the-governments-fiscal-framework

- However, Government has currently only agreed to a three-year allocation in line with the Spending Review.
- 61. *Unclear funding allocations: need vs competition:* regions advocate needs-based funding allocations to local areas predicated on a transparent funding formula. A shift to the UKSPF should not unduly disadvantage parts of the country that would have received substantial EU funding, like Gateshead and the North East.
- 62. **Funding priorities:** broad objectives for the Fund set out in the Levelling Up White Paper, Spending Review, and preliminary funding guidance investment in business, people, and places reflect the necessary categories of intervention, although spending priorities and the balance of investment in local areas is still unknown at the time of writing.
- 63. **Funding decisions**: decision-making about the balance of priorities will involve local authorities and stakeholders, although consultation and governance arrangements are still to be determined. The interventions developed to meet the needs of one part of the country may not be the same as in another.
- 64. *Flexibility:* local authorities recognise there should be flexibility to reallocate spending to take account of changing demands. For example, Gateshead repurposed existing business grants to help local businesses adapt to online trading during the pandemic.
- 65. Administration and accountability: following publication of the Levelling Up White Paper, local authorities are working to understand how the funds will be administered regionally and locally.
- 66. **Simplification**: there is consensus that the UKSPF affords an opportunity to deliver a simpler, less bureaucratic fund that is better tailored to the needs of local and regional economies.
- 67. **Opportunities for reform:** places are keen to eliminate silos that can present barriers to *joining up* a range of interventions locally business, skills, employment support and infrastructure, which is crucial to maximise the benefits of investment for local businesses and residents.
- 68. The council is working with partners to maximise the benefits of UKSPF and ensure continued investment in the ecosystem that supports business start-up and growth in Gateshead.

Business Competitiveness – State Aid and Subsidy Control

69. Reform of UK spending on economic development coincides with major changes to the rules that govern how public money can be invested to support business and industry. This form of financial support is crucial in less prosperous parts of the country to encourage private investment, business growth and job creation. The money given by the public to the private sector helps to deliver Thrive objectives such as R&D investment, training, jobs, and environmental improvement that would otherwise not take place. Formerly known as State Aid, these rules are now called 'Subsidy Controls.'

Where do we stand now that the Brexit transition period has ended?

70. Now that the UK has left the EU, State Aid rules are being redesigned and replaced with successor arrangements, however they have yet to be fully implemented.

Government has issued guidance for public bodies because many, including local authorities, provide subsidies of one kind or another and are caught up in the proposed reforms. The operation of 'dual controls' has caused a lot of uncertainty for both the public and private sector, fearful of financial penalty or clawback, if funding decisions are subject to legal challenge.

- 71. Most public bodies and companies are wary of deploying subsidies until the new regime is clarified, effectively slowing business investment in research, innovation, business infrastructure, skills, and training.
- 72. The opinion of lawyers who deal regularly with State Aid is for public bodies to act as if the EU State Aid rules were still in place to avoid a potential legal challenge, however this duality increases risk and cost in the short term. If this issue persists without further clarity from Government, both public and private investment in the economy may slow at a critical time for the local economy.

Why State Aid and Subsidy Control matters

- 73. Effectively, the rules cap the amount of financial support that can be given, for what purpose and where. The object is to avoid giving one industry or firm an advantage that would be detrimental to another or provoke a 'free for all' with countries, regions and even local authority areas competing vigorously against each other for investment.
- 74. Irrespective of whether the UK is a member of the EU or World Trade Organisation (WTO), all countries are required to comply with protocols that regulate business investment and trade. The view that EU exit would allow the UK to provide much more financial support to businesses is generally thought to be overstated. The consensus amongst experts appears to be that the opportunity to provide more generous public investment in industries and trade is limited. All regimes EU or WTO limit state financial support to companies in some shape or form.
- 75. The uncertainty can only really be resolved once the UK fully adopts its own system of rules, within the framework of EU-UK and WTO agreements, defining what constitutes a legitimate subsidy.

Why geography matters

76. Under EU State Aid rules, the ability to offer government grants helped places such as Gateshead and the North East to attract private business investment, particularly if required to compete against more prosperous areas with inbuilt advantages. Although the Levelling Up agenda is intended to bring economic opportunities to all parts of the UK, government has retained discretion to invest the same financial support in Surrey or Berkshire as the North East, which erodes the principle of allocating investment according to need.

Conclusions

77. Businesses large and small across Gateshead have experienced unprecedented change and uncertainty following EU exit, compounded by the pandemic, global forces and fierce competition for materials and skilled labour. Many have adjusted to prevailing economic conditions, bearing additional costs, introducing innovation, adapting operations, and pivoting towards new opportunities in response to major policy reforms impacting the wider business environment. These activities have been imperative to their survival. However, prolonged uncertainty and disruption can dampen business confidence, slowing investment and growth at a critical period for economic recovery. In the medium-term businesses will require ongoing support to

mitigate inflationary cost pressures, but also to invest in long-term growth, skills development, and job creation. The Council will continue engaging with the local business community and ensure companies can access the support they need to thrive in the borough.

Recommendations

78. The views of Housing, Environment and Healthier Communities OSC are sought on the impact Brexit on businesses.



HOUSING, ENVIRONMENT & HEALTHIER COMMUNITIES OSC

25th April 2022

Housing Compliance Regulatory Standards

Purpose of the Report

- 1. To update members of the Housing, Environment and Healthier Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee (OSC) on outcomes of the Regulatory Standards self-assessment and ongoing governance arrangements for the monitoring and reporting of progress to ensure compliance against our action plan.
- In addition to this report, Members are asked to note the following attachment:
 Appendix 1- Progress to date against Regulatory Standards self-assessment

Background

- 3. The Regulatory Standards action plan was shared at the joint HE&HC OSC and Strategic Housing Board (SHB) workshop on 30 September 2021. Progress updates will be reported to OSC commencing October 2021.
- 4. OSC members requested the Action Plan to be circulated, prior to the meeting to enable sufficient lead time ahead of the next meeting to be able to digest the information and prepare any questions. The action plan relates to four Consumer Standards: the Home Standard; Tenancy Standard; Neighborhood and Community Standard; and Tenant Involvement and Empowerment Standard, plus the Rent Standard.
- 5. Following completion of a Self-Assessment exercise in March 2021, the four Consumer Standards and Rent standard (appendix 1) identified which areas of each standard were designated 'good', 'satisfactory' or 'requires improvement'. This provided a current position statement including evidence of compliance and identified specific areas for improvement, in order to become fully compliant with the respective standards.
- To strengthen this process, Service Managers carried out peer reviews of each of the standards' self-assessments, to ensure a rigorous and independent approach was applied. We achieved a 65% average compliance score across the four Consumer Standards and Rent Standard.
- 7. As a social housing landlord, Gateshead Council must ensure that it is fully compliant with all aspects of the existing Regulatory Standards and that we have robust governance arrangements in place to provide assurance and scrutiny. To support compliance, a Regulatory Standards action plan has been developed, which sets out the necessary actions to achieve full compliance for the outstanding 35% (which relate to 82 key actions).

- 8. The role of the Regulator is to intervene where failure to meet the Consumer Standards has caused, or could have caused, serious harm to tenants. These apply to all registered providers including local authorities. In preparation, landlords must focus on repairs, redress and respect, which are all essential elements to building or re-building trust.
- 9. We are proactively progressing areas of improvement. 41 outstanding actions have commenced and a further 30 actions are now complete. A broad range of activity has been carried out, or is underway, which includes a multitude of engagement with customers, tenants, leaseholders and partner organisations, with Housing Improvement Project teams set up working with and alongside specialist consultants, performing dedicated service reviews, with the necessary strategies and improvement plans being developed. Many strategies have now been developed but will take time to become fully embedded.

Progress reported since the last meeting:

10. Tenancy Standard

- Allocations Policy is being drafted with the support of external consultants
 Campbell Tickell. Project team established with the Project working group
 reviewing the policy document. Expectations regarding under-occupation are also
 being captured within the draft Tenancy Strategy
- A Tenancy Strategy is now drafted, with consultation in the planning stages as part of the Homelessness and Allocations Review Project
- The Tenancy Management Policy has also been developed, which will be presented at the next Core Project Team for consultation
- Homelessness and Rough Sleeping Strategy has been agreed by Cabinet and is ready for launch.
- Homelessness Forum and Providers Partnership now established
- Cabinet have approved marketplace development and a Gateshead Choice Based Lettings model

11. Tenant Involvement and Empowerment Standard

- 'You said, we did' survey feedback was added to council website February 2022 to share our learning and actions with customers
- Council Complaints Policy is now compliant with the Housing Ombudsman's new Complaints Handling Code; and was approved by Cabinet November 2021
- New Tenant Engagement Framework and Strategy was approved by Cabinet in March 2022. Any complaints we receive will be shared with the Resident Influence Panel (RIP) and will help inform future scrutiny reviews
- RIP is holding monthly meetings and started looking at Service Standards/local offers in March. Agreed to begin looking at producing an Annual Report and set up a focus group from the Resident Voice pool
- In March, the Resident Influence Panel agreed that some Service Standards will be reviewed as part of the broader Housing Improvement Programme (HIP). Project Leads will be asked to discuss and agree with the Panel how tenants are to be engaged. Service Standards that sit outside HIP will be reviewed individually; starting with Investment work this month
- As part of the new Performance Framework a target has been set, '% of tenant profiles verified'. The self-service option has been updated via Northgate Housing system on customers MyHousing accounts, to enable them to update and manage their personal information and preferences
- Work has begun in setting up a Multi-Storey Safety Group, to recruit members to ensure actively hold us to account in accordance with the Building Safety Act

12. Home Standard

- New Asset Management Strategy and 5-year and 30-year HRA capital programme budget approved by Cabinet in February 2022. Work underway to populate 5-year programme with planned schemes
- Regulatory Notice for breach of Home Standard (Voluntary Undertaking) signed off and removed
- Repairs & Maintenance Prototype about to be developed. Project team established in December 2021, conducting analysis of data, case-mapping and fieldwork within the R&M service
- Consultation planned late Spring on proposal to install level access showers in bungalows and flats to reduce the number of medical shower installations going forward
- Option appraisal work completed on three unsustainable assets.
 Decommissioning approved February 2022
- Housing Health and Safety Rating System (HHSRS) to be formally included into the stock condition surveying process from April 2022
- New Schedule of Rates introduced to support the business planning process, will be implemented from April 2022

13. Neighbourhood and Community Standard

 New Service Manager (Housing and Neighbourhood Services) appointed -Thomas Sutton. He will begin to review the actions and priorities for the service moving forward to ensure compliance.

14. Rent Standard

- For all new stock a market value, market rent and 1999 value will be provided to enable the formula rent to be maintained; this is an ongoing process.
- 15. Delivery and accountability continue to be strengthened through the creation of the Strategic Housing Board, supported by a Resident Influence Panel and transformational Housing Improvement Programme workstreams. Complemented by a new Corporate Performance Management Framework and suite of Performance Indicators.

16. Recommendations:

Members of OSC are requested to note the Regulatory Standards action plan and progress to date and provide robust challenge against progress, particularly for areas which 'require improvement' that presently fail to fully meet the required criteria of the specific Regulatory Standard.

Contact: Marie John ext 7795

Appendix 1 - Progress to date against Regulatory Standards self-assessment

Tenancy Standard		
Actions identified following self-assessment	Areas where improvement still required	Key progress to date
 Strengthened Strategic Housing Function - complete Review of Allocations Policy/Process and Strategic Tenancy Policy - underway and consulting on Review of Homelessness - complete Voids Review - Pennington Choices - complete 	 Strategic Housing Needs Overall need to improve services/choices for under-occupiers and make better use of our stock We need to improve our response and offer to statutory overcrowding cases Time empty between letting Terms of occupation Tenancy Management Strategy and Policy provision needs to be clear and accessible 	 Allocations Policy being drafted. Project team established with working group reviewing the policy document. Expectations regarding under-occupation are being included within the draft Tenancy Strategy Tenancy Strategy now drafted, consultation to be planned as part of Homelessness and Allocations Review Project Tenancy Management Policy also drafted to go to Core Project Team for consultation Homelessness and Rough Sleeping Strategy agreed by Cabinet and ready for launch. Homelessness Forum and providers partnership now established Cabinet have approved marketplace development and a Gateshead Choice Based Lettings model
0		

N Tenant Involvement and Empowerment Standard		
Actions identified following self-assessment	Areas where improvement still required	Key progress to date
■ Voluntary Undertaking and Pennington Assessment - Regulatory Notice removed -complete ■ 5-year £104 million planned investment -approved ■ New HRA Asset Management Strategy approved by Cabinet - complete ■ R&M Service Improvement Plan with external support — in progress ■ Proposed launch of a new Gateshead HIA	 Achieving 100% Decent Homes Compliance Value for Money R&M Services Reduction in no-access rate for stock Surveying programme and target remains for 100% by 2023 Drafting of website content underway - will include information on progress and engagement opportunities Planned engagement with SHB, Members and residents about future planned works, programme development and the development of Energy Schemes - focus on Butterfly properties and South Sherburn bungalows Enhancements suggested by Pennington Choices as part of Review of Housing Disrepair defence process, are being developed by Phil Hogg and Simon Chrisp ahead of implementation 	 New Asset Management Strategy and 5-year and 30-year HRA capital programme budget approved by Cabinet February 2022. Work underway to populate 5-year programme with planned schemes Repairs & Maintenance Prototype about to be developed. Project team established in December 2021, conducting analysis of data, case-mapping and fieldwork within the R&M service Consultation planned late Spring on proposal to install level access showers in bungalows and flats to reduce the number of medical shower installations going forward Option appraisal work completed on three unsustainable assets Decommissioning approved Feb 2022

Home Standard		
Actions identified following self-assessment	Areas where improvement still required	Key progress to date
 Voluntary Undertaking and Pennington Assessment - Regulatory Notice removed -complete 5-year £104 million planned investment -approved New HRA Asset Management Strategy approved by Cabinet - complete R&M Service Improvement Plan with external support - in progress Proposed launch of a new Gateshead HIA 	 Achieving 100% Decent Homes Compliance The Gateshead Offer Value for Money R&M Services Reduction in no-access rate for stock Surveying programme and target remains for 100% by 2023 Drafting of website content underway - will include information on progress and engagement opportunities Planned engagement with SHB, Members and residents about future planned works, programme development and the development of Energy Schemes - focus on Butterfly properties and South Sherburn bungalows Enhancements suggested by Pennington Choices as part of Review of housing disrepair defence process, are being developed by Phil Hogg and Simon Chrisp ahead of implementation 	 New Asset Management Strategy and 5-year and 30-year HRA capital programme budget approved by Cabinet February 2022. Work underway to populate 5-year programme with planned schemes Repairs & Maintenance Prototype about to be developed. Project team established in December 2021, conducting analysis of data, case-mapping and fieldwork within the R&M service Consultation planned late Spring on proposal to install level access showers in bungalows and flats to reduce the number of medical shower installations going forward Option appraisal work completed on three unsustainable assets Decommissioning approved Feb 2022

Neighbourhood and Community Standard		
Actions identified following self-assessment	Areas where improvement still required	Key progress to date
 New locality-based delivery model – in development Development of local planning partnerships New RP & Private Landlords Partnership Bodies - complete Planned review of ASB –commenced 	 Neighbourhood Policy ASB Local Partnership Arrangements 	 New Service Manager (Housing and Neighbourhood Services) appointed - Thomas Sutton. He will begin to review the actions and priorities for the service moving forward. Strategy and Partnerships Officer appointed, to lead strategy and policy development, including a policy for maintaining and improving neighbourhoods Review of ASB has begun which will include engagement with customers. Community Safety Board and Strategic Housing Board agreed review framework. Review of Multi-storeys has started which will also include engagement with customers All reviews currently underway will inform how we move forward with improving and maintaining neighbourhoods

U
മ
ð
Ф
2
တ

Rent Standard		
Actions identified following self-assessment	Areas where improvement still required	Key progress to date
■ System Review — More automation and flags	■ Affordable Rents – System checks	 Meeting taken place with property services (valuers) and the rent and income team to discuss the process for updating affordable rented property rental values and also obtaining the 1999 formula rent as they become void. This will mean an incremental approach to the existing affordable stock. This is an ongoing process. For all new stock a market value, market rent and 1999 value will be provided to enable the formula rent to be maintained



Agenda Item 6



HOUSING, ENVIRONMENT & HEALTHIER COMMUNITIES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 25 April 2022

TITLE OF REPORT: Work Programme 2021-22 and Development of Work

Programme for 2022-23

REPORT OF: Sheena Ramsey, Chief Executive

Mike Barker, Strategic Director, Corporate Services

& Governance

Summary

This report is set out in two parts. The first part sets out the current work programme for the Housing, Environment and Healthier Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee for the municipal year 2021-22 and the second part details the current position / next steps in the development of the work programme for this OSC for the municipal year 2022-23.

2021-22 Work Programme

- 1. As a result of the continued uncertainties arising in relation to the Covid -19 pandemic, along with the pressures on services that this brought and having regard to the Council's approach to the development of a new performance framework, a more flexible approach continued to be adopted for scrutiny during 2021-22.
- 2. This approach recognised the demands on services and the Council as a whole but, at the same time ensured that we have been meeting our statutory obligations to provide an effective scrutiny function and scrutiny has concentrated on delivering work that is of genuine value and relevance to the work of the wider Council.
- 3. The work of this OSC was refocused on the current Covid-19 related priorities and the impacts of that alongside other priority issues for the Council / partners which are already being progressed elsewhere to avoid placing any additional burdens on service areas and a reduced programme of meetings was initially agreed. Subsequently, however, it became feasible to progress all of the meetings identified within the programme.
- 4. The Committee's current work programme is set out at Appendix 1 and any changes to the programme have been highlighted in bold and italics for ease of identification.

Development of 2022-23 OSC Work Programmes

Background

5. Given the Government's position in relation to the easing of restrictions nationally with regard to the Covid 19 pandemic and the ongoing move from a pandemic to an endemic situation it is now proposed to move back to "business as usual" for the

Council's Overview and Scrutiny Committees and a full programme of meetings for each OSC for 2022-23.

Current Position

- 6. With this in mind, an initial consultation with OSC Chairs and other elected members and officers on the proposed priority issues for the new work programmes for 2022-23 was carried out between 16 February and 2 March 2022.
- 7. It was highlighted that any suggestions for the work programmes should focus on priority issues that would support the Council's Thrive agenda and add value, taking account of the priority areas outlined in the budget consultation; the development of the Council's new Performance Framework; the Gateshead Strategic Needs Assessment and the Council's Health and Wellbeing Strategy.
- 8. At this OSC meeting on 25 April 2022 there will be an opportunity for the OSC to comment on / discuss emerging issues for this OSC / put forward additional issues for consideration.

Next Steps

9. Subsequently, in line with usual practice, partner organisations will be consulted on the emerging issues for each OSC for 2022-23 with a view to OSCs considering any feedback/ additional suggestions / endorsing their respective work programmes at their June 2022 OSC meetings and referring them to Council for agreement.

Recommendations

- 10. The Committee is asked to:
 - a) Note the work programme for 2021-22;
 - b) Comment on the emerging issues for this OSC's 2022-23 work programme / highlight any additional issues for consideration.

Contact: Angela Frisby Ext: 2138

Draft Housing Environment & Healthier Communities OSC Work Programme 2021-22		
21 June 2021 1.30pm	 New Performance Framework – Update Covid -19 Update - to include the impact on businesses, both large and small / lessons learned/ contributions and collaborative work with our community partners. Reorganisation and reintegration of housing services Holiday Activities & Food Proposed approach to Programme of Improvement of Green Spaces 	
30 September 2021 9.00am	 Work Programme Housing Performance and Compliance Monitoring Training Session 	
18 October 2021 1.30pm	 Covid -19 Update - to include the impact on businesses, both large and small / lessons learned/ contributions and collaborative work with our community partners/ Holiday Activities/Food. Community Safety priorities update / progress Programme of Improvement of Green Spaces within the Borough – examining condition, management and maintenance and potential sites for tree planting / sites community groups can take on to create community gardens and allotments Housing Performance and Compliance Monitoring to include a) Housing Regulatory Self - Assessment b) Repairs and Maintenance Improvement Plan c) Housing Compliance Work Programme 	
6 December 2021 1.30pm	 Covid -19 Update - to include the impact on businesses, both large and small / lessons learned/ contributions and collaborative work with our community partners/ Holiday Activities / Food). Community Safety priorities update / progress Brighten the Day, Holiday Activities & Food Programme Northumbria Police Update Work Programme 	
31 January 2022 1.30pm	 New Performance Framework – Update Housing Performance and Compliance Monitoring to include a) Operational Performance b) Compliance Performance c) Regulatory Self – Assessment d) Housing Satisfaction Survey / Resident Influence 	

	Danal Undata
	Panel Update
	Work Programme
14 March 2022 1.30pm	 Covid -19 Update - to include the impact on businesses, both large and small / lessons learned/ contributions and collaborative work with our community partners. Update on Management of Allotment Space The Council and partners approach to locality working Climate change - Update – setting out Council policy and data, a review of our ambitions and how we are coordinating with other organisations Housing Performance update Work Programme
25 April 2022 1.30pm	 Impact of Brexit – on businesses large and small Update on Repairs and Maintenance Improvement Plan. Housing Performance and Compliance Monitoring a) Operational Performance b) Compliance Performance c) Regulatory Self - Assessment Work Programme

Issues to slot in

- Health Check of Community CentresResults of Covid-19 survey

Housing, Environment and Healthier Communities OSC – Potential Issues for Draft Work Programme 2022-23

Strategic Vision - Making Gateshead a place where everyone thrives

Five Pledges

- Put people and families at the heart of everything we do
- Tackle inequality so people have a fair chance
- Support our communities to support themselves and each other
- Invest in our economy to provide sustainable opportunities for employment, innovation and growth across the borough
- Work together and fight for a better future.

OSC Remit

- economic development
- lifelong learning
- culture, including leisure
- community safety
- housing including buildings and service compliance and performance monitoring
- Homelessness, locality management and housing development
- physical development and regeneration
- transport planning and public transport
- local environment
- protection of the environment

Emerging Issues

- Health Check of Community Centres (requested by OSC and rolled forward from 2021-22 work programme)
- Results of Covid 19 survey (requested by OSC and rolled forward from 2021 22 work programme)
- Community Wealth Building (with a focus on how this is being progressed with regard to local contracts) joint scrutiny with Corporate Resources OSC
- **Lifelong Learning** (schools used to offer evening courses but ceased how are we addressing this? What's available to the retired both academically and physically and do we have a clear picture of provision across the borough) -
- Housebuilding Update (update on why not meeting our house build target / what
 we are doing to address the gap and the Council's plans for a wider range of
 provision)
- Flytipping Update (setting out how we are addressing flytipping generally and also include a six - month assessment of the new system introduced in November 2021 is working)
- Protection of Green Assets Update (eg. Chopwell, Thornley Woods) Update on what is happening in this area given reliance on volunteers
- Private Landlord Registration Scheme Update to cover how the scheme is working, whether it is going to be extended/ how many complaints are received in relation to private landlords/whether many of these related to repairs needed/ how the Council is responding to Complaints about private landlords and whether Council is in a position to accurately advise as to whether private housing stock is of good quality and value for money
- Tackling Homelessness (Progress Update on implementation of new strategy)

Page 33

 Housing Design and Energy Efficient Standards— (to focus on the planning process and the standards currently accepted and what more can be achieved in terms of design and energy efficiency)

Issues where OSC has asked for continual updates/specific issues

- New Performance Management Framework six monthly updates
- The Flood and Water Management Act 2010: Annual Progress Report
- Housing Compliance and Monitoring reports (to include updates on Housing Regulatory Self - Assessment, Repairs and Maintenance Improvement Plan, Housing Compliance, Operational Performance, Housing Satisfaction Survey, Resident Influence Panel update)
- Annual Update Beamish (work around TWAMS is now being dealt with/ scrutinised via other mechanisms)
- Community Safety Priorities and Progress updates

It is proposed that these issues are retained as standard items within the OSC work programme